Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
May 16, 2018, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference
Attendees: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 

Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD 

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  

George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Absent:

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD 

Guests: 
Les Owen, CDA
Cindy Lair, CSCB

Nancy Kamenoff, CSCB

Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President, Scott Jones at 7:32 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any agenda changes.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked if there were any changes or questions to the April minutes.  Gary Thrash made the motion to approve April Minutes.  George Fosha seconded.  All in favor, motion passed.  
CSCB Update – Cindy Lair:

Cindy Lair is at a meeting with the CO River Basin States Salinity Control Program in Utah.  There will be a new CDA contract that is more task-based.  There is a backlog of projects in which NRCS is helping to keep staff going.  She reported that Beth Karberg has taken a new job and there is approval to continue to fund this position as the Salinity Coordinator and will be broadened out to cover more than the Lower Gunnison.  This position helped to keep the application process go well and she was a liaison for ditch projects.  Conversion to a new agreement has included a few growing pains and everyone is working through it.  Training has begun for existing staff to fill the roles NRCS requires.  
Cindy continued by speaking on a video idea that would help get the next generation engaged.  Bobbi Ketels had sent out the proposal to the board.  Cindy has spoken again with the videographer, Christi Bode, the videographer and wanted to clarify that the focus is to get the next generation engaged with Conservation District activism, representation, leadership and to show how exciting it is.  The first video will be made in Southern Colorado that will be 4-8 minutes long.  The leadership training video would be made available on all social media to reach the younger people.  The original quote was around $5200.00.  There was an idea to film a woman taking over the family ranch in southeast Colorado.  The price could go up even a $1000.00 as the travel broadens.  CSCB dollars are coming from leadership training.  Bobbi Ketels has reached out to Clint Evans, Petra Popiel, and Randy Randall to invite them and find out about interest in partnering or making it a part of the current agreement and is hoping for an answer sometime this week. Mike Cleary asked if the funds would be from the current budget or if there would be additional funds.  Bobbi stated that they would need approval but thinks that it fits with the education outlook piece being built into the existing agreement but would need approval from NRCS.  Gary Thrash thought they could reach out for another sponsor source.  Cindy thought this would be a great partnership opportunity with NRCS but if not, she would ask for a separate funding. She also offered that other agencies may be interested or even the districts may be interested in the production of a video as well.  The idea was not to use CACD funding from the current budget but would organize the project and be the administrator.  Mike suggested reaching out to the districts for a cameo or to sell spots on the video.  Cindy thought it may be out of the creative direction for Christy, but the districts should have input on what they want to see.  The hope is that this video will be one of many and the interest might grow with funds coming from different regions of the state for future videos.  Gary Thrash wanted to keep the focus on the next generation message.  Districts would be able to express different topics for future videos.  George Fosha made the motion to proceed with the presentation of the Next Generations video.  Jim Cecil seconded.  All in favor, motion carried.  Cindy will keep everyone posted with updates as we go forward and feels that it could be done by November to unveil the film at the CACD Annual Meeting.  Mike agreed it should be showcased at the annual meeting.  Nick Charchalis had a couple of ideas for videos and agreed to share his ideas with Cindy cc’d to Bobbi via email.  
Cindy has also been to the “Water in the West” conference in Denver in April.  She was able to discuss the hiring freeze and concerns of landowners with Secretary Perdue.  The secretary seemed unaware that there were any problems but invited her to get a letter to him expanding on any issues they were experiencing.  She was able to get a letter to Commissioner Brown that helps illustrate the problems.  She will send a copy to Bobbi to distribute to the board.  Most of the direct assistance reviews have been turned in.  To recap, A committee was formed concerning the Direct Assistance and statutory concerns.  The results will be discussed at the Lamar CSCB Meeting, June 14th and 15th.  CACD is invited to participate.  
CDA Update – Les Owen:

Les Owen announced that with the end of the legislative session the request for a new position for Federal Lands issues has been approved.  The job description is being written and will cover issues on grazing and federal land management on the west slope and may begin July 1, 2018.  In April, Wyoming put on a NEPA (National Environmental Policy Act) training that was well received.  There was some expressed interest in doing a similar training in Colorado.  Please contact Les with information or interest in participating in trainings.  He would like to see training set within the next year.  
Federal Lands planning has GMUG scoping materials in the formal comment phase until June 2nd.  If you want to have standing in the process at any point, there must be participation in this step.  Rio Grande National Forest and Eastern Colorado BLM office resource management plan should have something out soon for comment.  Greater Sage Grouse plan amendment is in process.  Domestic/Big Horn Sheep planning and policy discussions continue.  Mike Cleary asked if Les received the Gunnison Public Lands Initiative and if anyone knew about a gas and public lands legislation that Senator Bennet had introduced on the expansion of public lands.  Les said he was not aware and would look up information on that bill.
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:

Brett Moore spoke on the results at the end of the legislative session a week ago.  CACD strongly supported two bills; the state budget with direct funding in it and the bill supporting severance tax backfill for the $450K.  Both were signed by the governor making us fully funded this year.  CACD supported five additional bills.  Four were signed.  The bill concerning electing county commission by district was not passed.  CACD was in opposition of a bill regarding accounting of conservation easements bill and it died.  The CACD tracking sheet has the practical use of giving us the ability to sort through the 700 plus bills that were introduced this year to figure out which ones have the natural resources and rural CO implications that are part of our policy book and what we watch.  This also gives us the ability to give an objective measure for the legislators.  Brett expressed appreciation for those on the Legislative Committee who are on the 7AM call to help sort through those issues most important.  The plan to have a joint CACD, CSCB and NRCS briefing is still in the works on how to sort through the partnership and how we work together to support private lands owners and how to help farmers.  He is hoping to have something that sorts through all the different groups and something that can be used at all levels for education.  The materials for this project are coming along nicely.  George Fosha took the lead on the Ditch Resolution that was passed last fall.  He’s done some communications with the Water Congress and it’s in the formative stages of getting together a clear concept for proactive legislation in 2019.  The Ag Council summer meeting is June 28th in Brighton.  It begins at 8:00 AM and ends early afternoon.  Brett encourages anyone who can be in the area to attend.  Scott Jones joined Brett for the Department of Agriculture Meeting with Secretary Perdue and discussed staffing issues, hiring freeze and filling vacant positions.  Mike Cleary would like to have some information on why they can’t staff the positions they have.  Undersecretary Bill Northey is in charge of putting together the hiring plan for USDA, FSA and NRCS.  
NRCS-Clint Evans:
No update.  Clint was unable to be on the call.

NACD Update-Gary Thrash:
Gary Thrash announced the next NACD Meeting will be held in San Antonio, Texas in February 2019.  The pre-registration for the Summer NACD meeting in Williamsburg, VA begins tomorrow.  The international Envirothon Competition, which includes Canada and China, will be held in Pocatello, ID in July.  NACD has a big part in the 2018 Farm Bill and monitoring amendments closely.  We are able to sign up for the grass roots alert with NACD to track closer. The summer meeting will be held in Williamsburg, VA, however, no one from CACD will be attending.  
Bob Warner may attend on his own.

Bobbi Ketels brought up the NACD Executive Director’s Meeting, September 25 – 28, 2018 in Daytona Beach, FL that she will be attending.  Registration will be about $250, and Hotel will be $99 - $110 per night.  She will need a rental car and is price checking flights to put together a budget.  Scott Jones thought it would be a good idea to still plan to attend.  
Financial Update – Bobbi Ketels:

Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of April 30th, $86,104.62

Checks/Payments Cleared -$7,318.54, Deposits Cleared $22,000.00

Total Uncleared Transactions (Checks; Payments Only-No Pending Deposits) -$2,044.56

Ending Register Balance as of April 30th, $84,060.06

Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)

NOI as of 04/30/18 is $57,984.91

Credit Card balance as of 05/07/18 $0

UARRP Activity for April 2018: Total Transactions $0 - CACD Income $0
Total District Dues Paid YTD $40,400.00
George Fosha asked about the Upper Arkansas Project continuance.  Bobbi Ketels stated there is a five-year agreement renewal in place which is more focused on the monitoring and maintenance side, CACD is in the first year of the renewal.  CACD is the administrator and not putting any funds into this project.  Mike Cleary asked about the Lower Arkansas proposal that reduced district dues and if it would be discussed now or at the face to face meeting.  Anthony Lobato is presenting a letter to present to CACD concerning watershed supporting lower dues and to commit to a certain level of funding and higher district participation.  They would like all of the districts to have vote at the annual meeting, with the watershed funding assistance.  He clarified that it is not a resolution yet but may be by the annual meeting.  No emergency measures need to be taken.  He would like to have all the chairs sign it.  He wants to present it at the district meetings, not just get a signature.   Nick Charchalis said that it is his understanding that this is an idea to help get districts more involved without the burden of the extra mandatory dues.  Anthony went on to say that if they can work it out to make the dues $900 per district with watershed funding assistance and other district assistance it might help with more participation from districts, especially among the districts that are struggling. This is an idea that is being discussed further.  Nick Charchalis said that either way this is a good concept and thinks more participation from all districts is something we need to work on as a board, but the funding is always brought up, with not having a full understanding of what all is being done not just by this board but by the design of this board.  Charlie Carnahan said his watershed wants to know what is being done to get unparticipating districts involved and this is a good idea to get those districts involved.  Further discussion will continue at the face to face.  
Bobbi updated on the NRCS – CACD coop agreement.  $25,000-$28,000 additional funds are in discussion for the educational/outreach piece.  An email went to all the districts and 22 responded.  Randy and Clint are reviewing questions that the districts submitted to Bobbi.  The board needs to vote on adding this piece in as FY18 as a trial run to see if it the education and outreach piece works under this matching agreement.  Bobbi read through the bullet points:

· 50/50 Match – The amount allocated for Education and Outreach will require a match as a whole, not per district program (CACD must show $50K spent to qualify for the $25K reimbursement back to the districts. The $50K can be a total combination of all program expenses from the districts and personnel time from CACD for time spent on the project. 

· Bobbi’s time/wages for hours spent on the program will count toward the match and will also be part of the reimbursable expenses under personnel as part of the 50/50 match.
· The education and outreach programs must fit within the scope of NRCS education and outreach.

· Food is not an allowable expense.

· Unexpended funds are eligible to roll over to the next year, will need to be expended before the agreement ends December 31, 2020.

· CACD is responsible to administer all NRCS contract forms, reporting forms and reimbursement request forms for all districts participating. 

· CACD will receive a 10% administration fee. (As a reminder we will need to avoid double dipping against other reimbursement under the 2nd bullet) 

We need clarification on what funds can be used to be careful not to double dip on the 50-50 match.  Not all of the information is in, but a lot is known and NRCS has been gracious to CACD to have the opportunity to work together with some room to make amendments as needed.  They’ve also given CACD an extra two weeks to get everything completed.  Jim Cecil made the motion to move forward.  Anthony Lobato seconded.  All in favor, motion carried.  Bobbi will email everyone the final application and draft budget to be submitted to NRCS for review and approval on the amended agreement.  She reminded everyone to please feel free to email her with any further questions.  As information is sent out please review and respond as received.  The board will have opportunity for review of the final amended agreement prior being signed by Scott Jones.
Envirothon:

Anthony Lobato informed everyone on the results of the Envirothon competition.  There were eight teams this year.  There was an extra day this year for field work.  This was a learning experience as well as a competition for the participants.  The committee is focusing on being more inclusive around the state and it is best to keep it at ten to twelve teams.  Woodland Park won for the third year in a row.  They are working on the next level for regionals.  They will follow up with the school boards.  Scott Jones thanked Anthony and Bobbi for all their help.  Bobbi added her appreciation to Anthony, Brenda Anderson and all the volunteers to the thanks for all the hours they put in.  Scott Jones let everyone know that Envirothon is moving to West Greeley next year.  They need a board member to step up for the committee.  Anthony will stay on for the transition.  He has been responsible for the introductions and the awards ceremony as the CACD representative.  Envirothon is a three-day event.  The lead district does all the fund raising.  The CACD representative is more of a contact point for regional competitions, as well.  The kids are amazing, and Bobbi stated with her involvement in the last two years she has seen a lot of progression in the competition. CACD will defer to the face to face meeting to find a replacement.  It is good public relations.  Most of the state associations are involved with their state Envirothon competition as it goes into the national competition. Anthony invited everyone to attend an Envirothon meeting.  If there is interest, please email or call Anthony.   
Annual Meeting-Mike Cleary:

The annual meeting committee had a teleconference on April 2nd and in attendance were Mike Cleary, Scott Jones, Bob Warner, Nick Charchalis, Cindy Lair, Petra Popiel, and Bobbi Ketels.  Bobbi made a summary of discussion and actions.  Some of the guest and breakout speaker ideas included CAWA-Greg Peterson, Colorado Municipal League, Colorado Cattlemen’s Ag land Trust-Eric Glen, Division of Wildlife-Ken Morgan.  Laura Forest with EPA Region 8 has approached us, and we will review further to decide if we will invite them to speak possibly in a breakout session.  Keynote speaker ideas were also discussed. Among the list are Undersecretary Bill Northey and Secretary of Agriculture Sonny Perdue.  Ray Ledgerwood, WA Districts Operation Manager for the Conservation Committee is not available this year but has confirmed for next year (2019) as one of the break outs or key note speaker.  NACD President Brent Van Dyke has been verbally invited by Bob Warner.   There are additional contacts for guest and breakout session speakers including Tracy Bentley with the Colorado Petroleum Council.  Mike will have a 30-minute call with the Walton Foundation after May 21st.  He will ask if they want to speak at that time.  Clint Evans, Cindy Lair, and Brett Moore are lined up as partner speakers.  Nick Charchalis talked with Callie Hendrickson from the White River Conservation District and she has agreed to speak on the wild horse and BLM issues if this is a topic the committee wishes to include.  Nick Charchalis also knows of a gentleman that is a speaker on the opposition of the reintroduction of wolves to somewhat counteract the proponents that are very actively meeting now.  Nick asked the committee to let him know if they want to pursue that or any issues concerning the BLM or grazing issues.  No word back from the BLM for speakers on issues.  Let him know if he should pursue a response.  Gretchen Rank may be available to speak at a break out session on the mill levy they have at Mancos Conservation District.  Heather Knight from the Center of Collaborative Conservation was an excellent speaker at the CSU event and is on this list of considerations.  Mike will work with everyone offline this month to rank ideas and make further contacts.  Speakers will be locked in and final selection will be made at the face to face meeting.  Watershed ideas and other ideas on involvement will also be presented at the face to face for further discussion to increase attendance at the annual meeting.
Corporate Fundraising/Conservator:
Mike Cleary is in contact with Ted Kuwalski from the Walton Foundation and the conference call will be the week of May 21st.  The Colorado Petroleum Council is reaching out to the local oil and gas companies and they will share contacts for possible corporate sponsorships.   
The next issue of the Conservator will be for the western slope.  Articles and advertisements need to be submitted toward the end of June.  If anyone on the western slope wants to contact local vendors, let Mike know and he will mail the hard copies of previous issues to them for review.  Bobbi would like to have content ready to go before Camp Rocky and submit to publish after camp is done so we can include a News Release on Camp Rocky 2018.  Articles and advertisements have a June 20th deadline date for submission.   
Camp Rocky-Bobbi:

Bobbi Ketels will attend the whole camp this year with Amy Gossman.  Bobbi thinks there are about 25 students going this year.  Amy would like 30 at the minimum.  Bobbi’s original goal was 40 students.  Jan Manning is not able to join us this year as the Wildlife instructor.  Bobbi stated is grateful for all the years he has committed to Camp Rocky.  A replacement is needed and waiting to hear back on instructors for this discipline.  The goal is to keep the other three disciplines.  The goal is ten students per discipline for a good balance.  The face to face Meeting is set for the 29th with Dan at the NRCS office in Franktown.  

Watershed Meetings-Social Media-Bobbi:
Nothing much to add other than the questions being submitted to Randy Randall on where this piece will work into the new budget.  Social media – there would be permission to share the new video on any media outlet including You Tube.  
Face to Face Meeting:
Scott threw the question out if it would help to change the August face to face meeting to an earlier date.  The meeting will be at the CO Dept of Ag in Broomfield.  Bobbi suggested a date of July 20th.  Everyone is able to make that time.  Details will be worked out and sent out through email.  Debbie Hughes is the Executive Director from New Mexico that has been very supportive of CACD and is available to work one on one with Bobbi.  She is able to join the Face to Face Meeting to help build up the Colorado programs.  The big focus for her help would be the On Call compete contract through CACD possibly rolling out in October 2018.  NMACD will cover her expenses to join the Face to Face Meeting.  Bobbi will also be able work out something one on one if this time doesn’t work.  The board agreed to the July 20th date.
Other Updates:

Nick Charchalis had questions about the EPA Region 8 needing response for the board to have them as a break out speaker.  Bobbi Ketels asked Laura to send the notes from the phone call to share with the full board in order to make a good decision.  The EPA wanted the opportunity to have a teleconference with NRCS like they did with CACD.  It was specific on the Wetlands preservation and Ditch Legislation impact on wetlands.  Nick felt it was a good subject and that they are not confrontational and more landowner friendly.  Jim Cecil thought they were trying to convey the message that they are more realistic to the conservation district point of view.   Scott felt it was a good idea as long as we are able to vet their presentation and as long as we have room on the schedule.  Jim gave a quick report on the Direct Assistance Committee responsibilities.  So far it has been a packet of information to review (along with actual application review), including the actual state statute and where they can consolidate the review process.  He is in the process of getting his portion of the application reviews completed.  Mike added that he thought the streamlining process would also include the relevance put on it.  The next teleconference has not been scheduled yet.  
The next CACD teleconference call is June 13th at 7:30 AM.

Meeting adjourned at 9:28 AM.

Respectfully Submitted, 
Nancy Kamenoff
Administrative Support
